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active duty service, you were discharged from the Marine Corps with an Honorable 
characterization of service and transferred to the Marine Corps Reserve.  On 13 August 2005, 
you provided a urine sample for testing.  The Navy Drug Laboratory,  reported 
that your sample tested positive for cocaine.  On 19 January 2006, because of your positive 
urinalysis, you were notified that you were being recommended for administrative discharge 
from the Marine Corps by reason of misconduct due to drug abuse.  You were advised of your 
procedural rights to consult with military counsel and to present your case to an administrative 
discharge board (ADB) and waived those rights.  The separation authority concurred with the 
staff judge advocate’s determination that your administrative separation proceedings were 
sufficient in law and fact to support administrative discharge and directed your Other Than 
Honorable (OTH) discharge from the Marine Corps.  On 27 July 2006, you were discharged 
from the Marine Corps with an OTH characterization of service by reason of misconduct due to 
drug abuse. 
 
Post-discharge, you applied to the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) for a discharge 
upgrade and change to your narrative reason for separation.  The NDRB denied your request, on 
28 February 2008, based on their determination that your discharge was proper as issued. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge character 
of service, change your separation code and reenlistment code.  The Board also considered your 
assertion that you have been diagnosed with PTSD with persistent depressive disorder and 
moderate alcohol use disorder, with a combined disability rating of 70 percent.  For purposes of 
clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting 
documentation describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters. 
 
As part of the Board’s review process, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your 
contentions and the available records and issued an AO dated 15 July 2022.  The AO noted in 
pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence Petitioner was diagnosed with a mental health condition 
during his service.  Unfortunately, Petitioner did not provide clarifying information 
about the trauma related to his PTSD (i.e., when the trauma occurred, symptoms 
experienced).  The lack of clarifying information made available did not provide 
enough markers to establish an onset and development of mental health symptoms 
or identify a nexus with his misconduct.  Additional records (e.g., VA 
Compensation and Pension Exam, post-service mental health records describing 
the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) 
would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion, there is insufficient evidence of PTSD 
that can be attributed to military service, or that his in-service misconduct could be attributed to 
PTSD.” 
 






